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Meeting Minutes of the APCO/NENA JOINT MEETING
Thursday, March 11, 2021
10:00 a.m.
Virtual Meeting

Meeting called to order by NENA President Stephanie Lehman at 10:04 a.m.  Pledge of Allegiance video was played.  

NENA President Stephanie Lehman entertained a motion to above the agenda.  Motion made by Tim Jones to approve the agenda with an amendment under NENA New Business, under Daryl Ostendorf, add Leah Hornacek – North Central Regional Director Candidate Introduction and supported by Sandra Nielsen; motion carried.

Introductions were done via Survey Monkey, those in attendance include:
Eric Mulvaine		Corinne Perdue	Patricia Coates	Jennifer Flick
Whitney Wisner	Donna Kuti		Spring Tremaine	Doug Fox
Jon Whitford		Troy Cordle		Chris Kuhl		Dave Plumb
Samantha Sturgis	April Heinze		Jeff Troyer		Jim Hansen
Phyllis Fuller		Dennis Brandenburg	Leah Hornacek	Megan Erickson
Kim Ostin		Andy Goldberger	Terry Vogel		Randy Miller
Michelle James	Marc Gramlich		Michael Armitage	Elizabeth Bagos
Larry Stidham		Jaclyn Haag		David Rapacz		Leslie Clanton
Kevin Irwin		Kimberly Grafton	Lyndsay Stephens	Gary Bell
Tammy Smith		Lisa Hall		Dan Morden		Sandra Nielsen
Tim McGee		Tim Jones		Cynthia Fell		Torie Rose
Christine Collom	Leane Lowe		Jennifer Robinson	Theresa Hart
Richard Feole		Dominique Clemente	Kelley Cunningham	Scott Tallmadge
Angela Elsey		Caitlin Sampsell	Sarah Reedy		Stephanie Lehman	

Board Members Roll Call - APCO Board: Chris Collom, Kim Grafton, Dave Rapacz, Kelley Cunningham, Phyllis Fuller, Michelle James, Kim Ostin and Sandra Nielsen present.  NENA Board: Stephanie Lehman, Tammy Smith, Leah Hornacek, Samantha Sturgis, Tim Jones, Jim Hansen and Marc Gramlich present.  Quorum was met for both boards. 
				
New Member Report - presented by APCO 2nd Vice President Dave Rapacz:  since January we have 20 new members with a total of 484 members.

APCO Minutes - presented by APCO Secretary Michelle James for the approval of the January 2021 minutes.  Motion to accept the minutes with an amendment to the MCDA report showing the correct immediate Past President made by Dave Rapacz and supported by Tammy Smith; motion carried.

APCO Treasurers Report - presented by APCO Treasurer, Phyllis Fuller:  Chapter balances as of February 28, 2021 are as follows:  Checking: $34,087.55 and Schwab Account: $82,575.12 with our Total Funds: $116,662.67.  We did pay in full our speaker fee for the upcoming APCO/NENA April training.    Motion to accept the Treasurers report as presented made by Jeff Troyer and supported by Tim Jones, motion carries.

APCO President Report - presented by APCO President Chris Collom; most items will be covered under APCO New Business.  I do want to remind everybody Public Safety National Telecommunicator Week is coming up.  It is April 11th-17th.  National APCO has a lot of great information on their website.  They are also hosting a competition so if your agency does something really cool that you would like to submit your agency for that award, go onto the front page of the National site for submitting your entry. 

RapidDeploy Presentation - presented by Greg Brooks and Jon Samuelson; RapidDeploy was started by First Responders.  Their mission is to reduce emergency response times and improve public safety.  Their purpose is regardless of size, geography or budget, everyone in public safety receives the data they need when it matters most to save more lives.  They provide 3 cloud based solutions; Analytics, Mapping and Dispatch.  They gave a demo on their RadiusPlus Mapping solution, a call taking map.

Regional Sales Director: Greg Brooks			Greg.Brooks@RapidsDeploy.com 
VP of Commercial Operations: Jon Samuelson	Jon.Samuelson@RapidDeploy.com   
						 

APCO COMMITTEE REPORTS

[bookmark: _Hlk57023184]CJIC Update - presented by Lisa Hall; Next meeting is April.  The only thing upcoming is the 2nd CARS update that will be pushed out next week.  Chris Collom added that if you haven’t reached out to your CAD vendor yet, you might want to do that soon.  You will need to put in a ticket because if will require a quick update before the new codes will be available to your center.  

Training/Membership Activities - presented by APCO Kim Ostin and NENA Leah Hornacek. The April 13th & 14th live-virtual training is accepting registrations at this time. Both sessions have received SNC approval and you can register on the chapter websites. Classes are $125 each and you can attend one or both. They are Human Trafficking Preparedness for the 9-1-1 Professional and A Helping Hand: Peer Support in Your Communication Center. The link for the sessions will be sent out along with training materials prior to the classes. 
 Professional Development - presented by NENA President Stephanie Lehman.  I’m still waiting for someone with their RPL to join her on the committee.  We currently have 58 current ENPs.  Several are set to expire this year; a couple of them are no longer in this industry.  Michigan NENA Chapter does award two scholarships annually for this exam.  For 2020 they only awarded 1 scholarship.  We are currently in the spring testing period.  The application deadline was March 5th.  The exam dates are April 3rd through the 17th.  The next testing period will the summer testing period.  That application deadline is June 11th with the exam dates, July 10th through the 24th.  There is typically not a study group for the summer session.  The Mission Critical Partners ENP study group that is lead by Louisa Lake is a great resource even if you are not going to study for the exam.  The CMCP is going to be coming back to Michigan.  Thank you to Whitney Wisner with Allegan County Central Dispatch for working with National in getting them to bring the CMCP back to Michigan.  This will be held at the Gun Lake Department of Public Safety off US 131 near the Casino on October 18th through 22nd.  Registration is currently live on NENA Nationals website, www.nena.org under the education tab.  

Technical - presented by Chris Kuhl with MPSCS.  We are still moving forward with our various county immigration projects including Kent, Ingham and Oakland counties and many others.  The P25 fire paging continues to grow across the state of Michigan.  A number of counties have reached out to us and are looking at that in a beta test fashion to see what the coverage and response would look like in their area.  Both the county immigration map and the fire paging maps are or will be shortly updated on the MPSCS website so you can see the new areas that are immigrated or using the P25 fire paging.  We are also engaging with a cross border initiative with the state of Indiana with working with our counties along the border.  We are going to exchange various radio IDs with Indiana agencies and we will be providing Indiana with Michigan MPSCS radio IDs were we will dual program those devices for use in Indiana or Michigan.   MPSCS continues adding critical staffing on the engineering side, programming unit and field services unit to support all of our members.  

Frequency Coordination/MPSFAC/700MHz - presented by Pat Coates.  MPSFAC held a meeting this morning and reviewed applications.  We are going to be changing some of our meeting dates for the year because we are colliding with the APCO meetings.  I will get the revised MPSFAC meeting dates out for Kim Ostin to post and it will also be on the MPSFAC website.  Our 700 MHz plan we have not heard back from many of the adjacent regions in other states so we cannot yet send the language to the FCC until we have concurrence from all our neighbors.  We will get those out as soon as possible.  

FirstNet Committee - presented by Brent Williams.  The biggest thing with FirstNet is the introduction of high power user equipment.  It allows us to significantly increase the power from the field units.  The importance of that is that is helps enhance the coverage in those difficult areas.  It has been available through AT&T for about a month now commercially.  We have been offering and doing a lot of webinars.  A lot of the webinars are focused on the ECC/9-1-1 communities.  They are an excellent source of information.  

Joint Michigan Conference - presented by Tammy Smith.  We are still progressing with our planning for the conference.  The call for papers has been extended.  The new deadline is April 30th.  If you are interested in presenting, please contact Stephanie Lehman.  The vendor registration is currently open as well as sponsorships.  We are working very closely with the Radisson and monitoring the CDC recommendations and also the executive orders from the state.  We have a meeting set up with the Radisson a week prior to our May membership meeting to get a clear direction of where we are going with all of the mandates and orders as to how we will proceed with the conference.  As of now, we are planning on continuing with the conference in October.  We will have an update at our next meeting.  

APCO National - presented by APCO Executive Council Kim Ostin.   
· There are three upcoming free webinars   
· March 16th	Multi-Agency Interoperability & On Scene Awareness Made Possible w/Apps on FirstNet
· April 8th         	How to Engage Your Young Professionals
· April 28th	Using Technology to Address First Responder Health & Wellness  
                          Needs 	                                                  
· Now is the time to indicate your interest in participating on a National Committee. Requests are being taken until April 1st. Applications for the RPL program is also being accepted thru March 31st. This program is for individuals interested in developing a solid foundation of management and supervisory skills. The program begins in May and you can also apply for a scholarship to help offset the cost for the program. 
· Plans are continuing for the Annual Conference & Expo in San Antonio, TX, August 15-18. Flash Day is April 5th this year and that day housing will also open. 
· If you are interested in developing National Standards for the public safety industry and are a producers of public safety communications equipment, products, processes, systems and services, there is a need for volunteers. You do not need to be an expert or APCO member to express interest by March 26.
· Award nominations for the PSAP or Technology Leadership must be submitted by April 1st.  
· Last month APCO filed comments with the FCC regarding the creation of a contact information database for ECCs and service providers. Reasoning was that there is a need for better situational awareness and communications with service providers during network outages. This database would be a two-way contact information database that would improve the ECC’s ability to gather and share important outage information. This database would be established and maintained by the service providers and would not be the responsibility of the public safety community. It would be secure and confidential. This action is ongoing. 
APCO Awards - presented by Sandra Nielsen.  The national awards are open until April 1st.  The 2020 Michigan APCO recipients have been submitted.  The 2021 nominations forms have been updated have been forwarded to Kim Ostin to be posted on our website.  The deadline for Michigan APCO nominations is September 1st.  

APCO Historical - presented by Rich Rybicki.  As Chris has mentioned, National Telecommunicators Week is coming up.  This is the 40th Anniversary.  It began in 1981 in California.  Before National Telecommunicators Week, it is the 93rd Anniversary of Detroit Dispatch, the first in the nation on April 7, 1928.  

Legislative - presented by Jeff Troyer.  LAS have been working on the rewrite of PA32.  We broke it up into two separate workgroups.  One workgroup is focused on the policy and the technical aspects of the rewrite.  The other workgroup is fully focused on the funding portion of it.  We are making good progress.  For the most part, we have been having weekly meetings, both workgroups.  At this point we have been able to identify that the IFund will run out of money and will come up short.  It’s a matter of trying to make some adjustments to the act and there are several different options that will be evaluated.  Hopefully we will have the rewrite in draft form by the end of this month, maybe even in the next couple of weeks.  LAS did request the full SNC to submit comments regarding the FCCs rule making process about 9-1-1 fee diversion.  Those comments were drafted and were considered yesterday at the SNC meeting and those did pass.  

NENA Young Hero - presented by Chris Collom.  We will be accepting nominations through July 1st for the time period of January through December of 2020.  Forms have been updated and should be on the website.  You do not have to wait to submit your nominations.  Get your recordings; remember you can only redact the LEIN information.  We have to be able to actually hear the child providing the information.  If you have any questions, feel free to reach out to anyone on the committee or myself.

APCO Commercial - presented by Larry Stidham and Jim Hansen.  Updates on the conference, the vendors are starting to reach out and ask questions.  They are starting to get registered and we are getting some sponsors so things are moving along.  If anyone has a suggestion for a vendor they haven’t seen at the conference, please pass those names along, we would love to reach out to them.  It looks like we have 10 vendors registered so far.  On APCO National CAC, they are going to be floating around a 3 to 4 question survey based around “can you attend, if so, why not, is it budgetary, is it COVID related, is it a state quarantine restriction” affect your decision kind of thing.  They are trying to gage if they are going to get the attendance need for a full in person conference or offer some hybrid type thing so that might be something we bring up in the conference committee as well.     

State 9-1-1 Committee - presented by Rich Feole.  Yesterday was the latest SNC meeting.  The next scheduled meeting is June 9th unless we have a special meeting before that.  At yesterday’s meeting we approved four compliance reviews for CCE, Hillsdale, Ionia and Alger and gave some updates on several other ones.  The FTE count was voted not to approve it.  It was under the understanding that we could wait a little bit longer, it will not delay the process because that was the concern of many of the board committee members.  We do have an issue going on with the compliance review with one of our PSAPs and we are waiting for documentation.  If they cannot provide that documentation, there is going to be a large invoice that they will have to pay and they have been approved for training funds for this year.  We are waiting to see how that plays out before we approve the FTEs.  The SNC voted not to move forward with the FTE count at this time.  The certification committee is also working on Macomb, Muskegon and Down River as our next compliance reviews.  They are the last three that have not been through a compliance review.  We will then be starting over and doing everybody again.  We appreciate everyone at the State 9-1-1 office for all their work they are doing.   

State 9-1-1 Administrator - presented by Theresa Hart, Lyndsay Stephens and Cindy Homant.

Automation Project: 
[bookmark: _Hlk26277035]Phase 3 design and documentation collection is almost complete. This will automate many forms that collect information from local agencies, PSAPs, courts, etc. that the State 911 Office needs to compile the Annual Report to the Legislature.  It will also automate forms for PSAP outages.  All these forms are currently manually completed and mailed or emailed to our office. The projected go live date is July 2021. 
Text-to-911:
Currently 77 counties and 1 Wayne County Service District have deployed Text-to-911 coverage in Michigan: 
Population coverage – 76.46%
Land coverage – 94.52% 
The figures are based on the land area of the county accepting Text-to-911 and do not reflect carrier coverage.
MI Public Safety Broadband Workgroup (FirstNet): 
FirstNet and AT&T provided an update to the State on network development in January:  
•1035 sites have been added to date, with an additional 333 sites planned for 2021.   
•High powered user equipment (HPUE), which increases device output from .225 watts to 1.25 watts, is now available for use on the network.   
•Z-Axis, or vertical location mapping capabilities, is now available in 105+ markets nationwide (including Detroit) with additional markets added weekly.  Go to https://about.att.com/newsroom/2021/fn_z_axis.html for additional information.
Kyle Richardson has replaced Jonathon Lewin as the FirstNet Senior Public Safety Advisor representative for Michigan and the FEMA Region V states.  Kyle is available to present directly with agency/associations on a variety of topics, and also discussed the opportunity for FirstNet sponsorship of online meetings and conferences.  Interested agencies should contact Richardson for additional information:  kyle.richardson@FirstNet.gov or (202) 510-8122.
Pam Matelski will be retiring at the end of March and Andrew Halfman will be taking over the Michigan’s Public Safety Broadband program in April.  Please include him on all future correspondence.  Pam would like to thank the State 911 Office for their tireless efforts to promote 911 in Michigan, and their continued support of the MiPSB program.  
The workgroup meetings are public and held monthly. If you would like to call in and participate or listen in, please email Andrew directly at halfmana@michigan.gov or 517-243-9374.
Emerging Technology Forum:
The agenda is almost complete and speakers confirmed. We have sponsors confirmed and are anticipating opening registration in early June. The dates again are September 28-29, 2021 and the Tech Talk dinner Monday night, September 27.
[bookmark: _Hlk2167610]Next Generation 911 Grant: 
[bookmark: _Hlk19005577]The award was approved for the following projects in the following amounts:
[bookmark: _Hlk18935706]CPE equipment sub grants to local PSAPS as approved by TAC			$2,852,250
Upgrade Repository Code              							$   487,000
GIS address point gap fill 								$   577,741
Administrative (travel for TAC)							$     22,679
										Total	$3,939,670
The Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) closed the final round of the 911 CPE grants October 31, 2020.  At this time of the 18 grants that were awarded to local agencies, eight have completed the installation process, submission of photos for the equipment purchased, and participated in the virtual meeting in order for the TAC to process their final payment. There are a few other agencies that will be ready for this final process in the next couple of weeks.

Ms. Diane Perry, Project Manager with DTMB, sends a weekly update on the GIS repository upgrade. 1Spatial completed training for the 1Data Gateway, which is where contributors would be able to upload and download data if they have access to the repository. Progress continues as we prepare to go live with the upgraded system trainings and informational meetings will be sent out to local agencies for participation and on boarding of their GIS personnel into the upgraded system.

Ms. Diane Perry, Mr. Mark Holmes, and the GIS subcommittee are moving forward with the Request for Proposal process to get the chosen vendor approved. A webinar was held March 3, with the 13 counties that have been identified in the gap fill address point survey on how the TAC will be moving forward. 
If you would like more details on the projects of the NG911 Grant or the TAC, please reach out to Ms. Lyndsay Stephens directly.

[bookmark: _Hlk18939630]Other Activity of the State 911 Office (SNO)
· The Michigan Department of Health and Human Services (MDHHS) Behavioral Health and Developmental Disabilities Administration (BDDHA) and the Public Health Administration (PHA) and their partners Public Sector Consultants and Michigan Public Health Institute have asked Joni Harvey to be a member of the 988 Planning Coalition to represent Michigan 911.  They will be looking at models for implementation, funding sources, legislation needs, and to discuss how this system will work in coordination with the current systems already in place for mental health crisis calls.  

As the national representative for Michigan, Joni has asked Ms. April Heinze to participate and she will also be attending when available.  They will be working together to ensure Michigan’s local and state 911 needs are understood and addressed.  The current plan for this Coalition is to meet at least monthly, and they are hoping to have our first meeting towards the end of March.  If you have any concerns about how 988 will impact your agencies or communities, please reach out to me at harveyj6@michigan.gov or 517-284-3025.  I will keep the PSAPs, the SNC, and MSP informed of updates as we work through this process. 
· We would like to thank the PSAPs for their continued participation and patience as we keep working through implementing the automation project phases.  There is a lot involved with this, and we have been tirelessly working through the challenges that keep popping up.  We appreciate the words of encouragement the PSAPs directors have been sending in.  This is just as frustrating for us as it is for the directors, just in a different way.  We will continue to make adjustments and changes to correct the errors and make the system a success for all of us. 
· We are still in the process of our bi-annual audit with the Auditor General.  
· The Office of the State Employer has advised we will remain teleworking until, at a minimum, May 1, 2021. 
MCDA - presented by Michael Armitage.  We have been very involved in the FCC notice for proposed rule making.  The commit periods with the FCC closes on March 21st.  LAS have been working on the rewrite.  MCDA will start to get involved more in that.  There is some national legislation for NG9-1-1 that is starting to grow some legs.  There are some specific concerns with that but there is also a lot of things in there that could potentially benefit NG9-1-1 so we will be keeping an eye on that and working with our US Representatives and Senators as that moves forward.  We are going to start a webinar series.  We tried for awhile with vendors doing lunch and learn but obviously with COVID restrictions and us meeting virtually, we are going to start switching into a more virtual lunch and learn type webinar after our meeting.  

Nominating Committee - presented by Sandra Nielsen and Phyllis Fuller.  Sandra advised that APCO nominations for the 2021-2022 Executive Board will open in August.  Phyllis extended congratulations to the NENA board.  I think it is a show of respect that there were no oppositions to any of the positions this year.  I really think that is a sign from the membership that all of you are doing a fantastic job!

APCO/NENA Old Business - No old business

APCO/NENA New Business - FCC NPRM – Doc 20-291; there is a proposed rule making right now at the FCC level that has the potential of having a negative impact on the way that Michigan 9-1-1 spends their money if you are a surcharge county.  If you have had the opportunity to read the document, pages 10-12 are pretty well spelled out on what is allowable and what is not allowable.  As the proposal is written or as it looks as its written, if you’re in a county that uses surcharge and you do purchase mobile data units and user equipment, you’re going to want to be familiar with what’s going on.  The MCDA has hired an attorney, Mr. Alan Tilles.  He is preparing comments right now.  If you want to be involved in those comments, he is charging $500.  If you want to be just a supporting entity, you can reach out to him.  There is no cost to do that.  He will have an exhibit at the end of his comments and he will include your agency or organization as a supporting entity.  What you would have to do to be a supporting entity is to pass a resolution via the organization.  Further lengthy conversations occurred.  The other part of this is the FCC strike force and Pat Coates has been identified as a person that can represent Michigan on that.  What we could consider doing is write a letter of recommendation to have Pat recommended to sit on the FCC strike force.  The MCDA and State 9-1-1 office will both be submitting a nomination in support of Pat Coates to represent the state of Michigan.  Jeff Troyer recommended that both APCO and NENA Chapters write a letter of recommendation in support of Pat Coates as well.  Motion made by Dave Rapacz for Michigan APCO to make a recommendation for Pat Coates to participate on the FCCs strike force for the 9-1-1 Fee Diversion supported by Dan Morden; motion carried.
FCC Ruling 20-100 - the Suicidal Hotline number Area Code will be 988 and will not start until July 2022.  Effective October 24, 2021, MANDATORY 10-digit local dialing is required for all customers in the Michigan 616, 810, 906 and 989 Area Codes.  The document has been put on our website.  If you did not put in all 10-digits in your phone systems, you might want to start thinking about updating it.  PFN will be reaching out to their agencies as this comes along.  You might want to start making your residence aware of this.  Beginning April 24, 2021, the changes will start to be put into effect.    

APCO Old Business – No old business

APCO New Business – National Committee Signup is open now.  You can do that through your APCO membership.  There is a list of committees; you submit a very short questionnaire why you want to be on it and what your credentials are and then they will let you know in a few months if you were chosen for that committee.  Each committee you click on will tell you what each committee does and what your time commitment will be.  It is a great way to get involved on the National level.  
Flash Day for the National Conference in San Antonia TX is April 5th.  If you register on the 5th, you can save $100 on your registration.

Motion to adjourn - motion made by Phyllis Fuller and supported by Dave Rapacz.  Meeting adjourned at 12:29 p.m.
  

Respectfully submitted,

Michelle James
Secretary, Michigan Chapter of APCO


The next meeting will be 
APCO/NENA JOINT MEETING
Thursday, May 13, 2021
10:00 a.m. 
Virtual Meeting
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